HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 3, 2021 – 7:00 P.M.

VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Interviews for Silver Lake Regional School District Committee

Millias
Thank you all for coming.  This is a special session of the Town of Halifax Board of Selectmen for the express purpose of selecting a candidate or at least interviewing a candidate to begin with or candidates to fill a position currently open on the Silver Lake Regional School Committee.  This is to fill a current term until the election in May, so the position is basically about a two-month position and we are very fortunate to have some very good candidates to interview, which is a very good thing for the community.  Again, whoever does not get selected in this process please know that it is in fact a two-month appointment to fill an interim term and I personally at least would encourage you to take papers out and run if in fact you are not the successful candidate in this particular endeavor.  So, having said that I want to introduce the members from the Silver Lake School Committee:  we have Mrs. Paula Hatch, Gordon Andrews who is also on the Board of Selectmen, but I believe unless you tell me differently Gordon you are acting as a School Committee person tonight.
Andrews
Correct.
Jessica DiBona
Millias asked Ms. DiBona if he wanted to make an opening comment.  
DiBona

I was watching the Silver Lake School Committee Meeting when I heard that there was a resignation and a vacancy, and I know that there is a lot of work that has to be undertaken by the School Committee in the upcoming months and I just wanted to lend a hand helping out with that – I know many hands make light work of a big task, so I just wanted to volunteer to help.
Garron
What do you bring to the table other than what is on your resume – why do you feel you should be picked?
DiBona

School is kind of my thing as I’ve been working as a teacher since 2000.  I am currently the reading specialist grade 6 through 12 so I work with this middle/high school population, and school is kind of the most important thing to me, it is a big thing that I care about, I care about my children’s education, I care about this town, I’d like to help in any way that I can, and I do think I’d bring a lot of understanding about school and how that works for a parent and for a teacher and for a community member to the table.  
Garron
Do you feel that you would be slanted because you are a teacher, when negotiating contracts?
DiBona

No, because I am a parent first, so that is what I care about, I care about mostly this education for my own children and the education of the children in Halifax.
Selectmen Meeting – March 3, 2021                                                                                      Page 2

Hatch 
I want to thank all three of you for your interest as Tom indicated I’m thrilled, to see that kind of interest especially in the environment that we’re in – it’s very challenging, it’s uncharted territory, it’s very different – so thank you, all three of you for expressing interest.  And as Tom indicated, no matter what, I would encourage all three of you to pull papers for the three-year term.  Again, tonight we are talking about a term that’s just a truncated couple of months.  But if I could ask Jessica, being a teacher one of the things that the School Committee will be responsible for doing the next couple of months is reviewing, revising and finalizing a budget to send to Town Meeting.  You have a different experience perhaps with budgets being a teacher in seeing your school committee or board or whatever developing a budget.  Economically it is very challenging times, right now our budget is perhaps the draft budget that we have to review is perhaps higher than it should be, perhaps higher than what we would want to present to Town Meeting.  What are your thoughts on when you have to look at a school budget and decrease it – what thoughts come to your mind, where would your priorities be maybe as a parent and then also from a teacher perspective?
DiBona

I think you try, have to try to make cuts that are going to affect the least amount of kids as possible.  I know there are certain things in the budget that you can’t take out like the Special Ed services, but I think you need to find a way to work with the resources you have, maybe see how teachers can step up in more ways than one, to maybe meet a need that two people were doing before.  I was on the School Council with Mr. Dupeel for the two years when my son was in middle school, so I kind of spent a lot of time with him working through the budget so I saw kind of that school-view impact of how that plays out, and it’s tough, it’s tough especially when you’re talking about cutting personnel and staff, but it comes down to what do the kids need and what the school needs to function.  You have to make the cuts because the Town doesn’t want any more taxes, doesn’t want to support any more things and especially now we’re definitely in hard times.
Millias
I am just trying to get a sense of, especially where you’re a teacher, how do you feel about school re-opening full-time.
DiBona

I am ready for school to go back full-time.  We actually just had a meeting this afternoon about the return to school for full-time and I will say that our model that we propose looks very much like the model that Silver Lake came out with a couple of weeks ago, so I have a feeling they worked based off of your model, but it’s time to go back.  I think that there are proper safety precautions in place for the teachers and the staff.  The administration has done a good job of putting things in place, being transparent about what they are doing, the cases and the risks – it is time to go back.  It would have been nice to, for the teachers to have got vaccinated by now but we are moving in the right direction for that too as well, but I think as long as everybody’s staying safe, it’s time to get the kids back to school.
Andrews
Thank you very much for volunteering.  At this point in time, have you seen the budget issues that the Town is facing right now – Silver Lakes assessment along with the Elementary School regular day and Special Needs is a draft budget is a $700,000 increase, Prop 2½ is about $450,000 – it means that we are going to have to make really hard decisions at Silver Lake and at the Elementary School – what kind of education that we are going to deliver.  Do you feel being a teacher – that you are okay with reviewing the budget and understanding that more than likely we are going to have to cut positions? 
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DiBona

That is the biggest chunk of your budget – I understand that.  
Andrews
About 80% of the budget is salary and benefits.
DiBona

I completely understand that.
Millias
Jessica do you have any questions of anyone else?
DiBona

I do not.
Summer Schmaling
Schmaling

Many of you know me because I’ve served on the Halifax Elementary School Committee for about seven years, I was chairman for about almost six of those, I decided to, I’ve toyed with the idea of running for Silver Lake for some time now, my daughter’s a sophomore at the High School, my son is in sixth grade, he’s about to enter the Middle School next year.  So, I did pull papers for Silver Lake, I have returned them to the Town Clerk, so I will be on the ballot for this seat in May.  I personally feel like in the time when we are dealing with an enormous budget crisis as you have all alluded to, Prop 2½ is $450,000, Silver Lake is about $262,000, Halifax is coming in at about 440, we have an increase in our Special Needs and these budgets right now do not include any potential expenditures that may be the result of moving into a different model next year for our children, we don’t know what that landscape is going to look like.  They also do not include a shared cost budget number right now, so those are things that are seriously being looked at, I have been on the Admin Review Committee and Union 31 for years.  We also have an upcoming superintendent review that an evaluation for our new superintendent, so I feel that I have an inside perspective on what Dr. Prue has brought to our district over the last year – God bless her for all the work that she has done in this crazy year that we have had.  It’s kind of a tricky time of year for somebody to jump into and fill a vacancy on a Board, so when I saw there was a vacancy and knew I was going to run for Silver Lake,  I thought I would be a valuable asset, both to the Silver Lake Regional School Committee – bringing my expertise of dealing with the budget and the complexities of trying to return our children to school, and also as a member of the community, and everybody who has watched me over the years realizes that I make decisions with the children in my heart, and I make them while being conscious of the taxpayer in Halifax, and I think a lot of people forget that the taxpayer is really a big part of who we represent on the School Committee because we are the largest department in Town and as Gordon alluded to we have about a $700,000 increase for the schools alone facing Halifax, and I know we are in dire straights in our Town right now.  So, I believe my strong understanding of the budget process and all the complexities involved in how that works would be a valuable asset to everybody in the community right now.  
Hatch

Tell me a little bit about balancing for this interim period the responsibilities for the Elementary School and Silver Lake because it will be a very busy time as you know, it will be with you know budget discussions and the evaluation of Dr. Prue so just kind of share with me your thoughts on that.
Schmaling

I am aware of that and aware that I also serve on relatively busy subcommittees, so I understand that is part of the process, but I feel like I’ve done a pretty good job over the years balancing being a parent, Chairman of the Halifax Elementary School Committee and working full-time 
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and many other things that I have done for myself in this community.  I currently am looking for a job and had a very wonderful interview on Monday, I’m hoping that comes to fruition, but I am also the kind of person that functions well under high stress, so if I’m not super busy it’s not good for me, so I definitely think that I can manage my time appropriately and give the dedication that’s necessary to make the committee functional.  
Garron
I just wondered whether or not having been on the School Committee is there any biases towards teachers or budgets now.
Schmaling

I do not think so, I think that we have done a fairly decent job of being very supportive of everything that our teachers have needed.  I have served on the negotiation subcommittee in Halifax in the past, although I have to say you know, no, that is not a fair statement.  We’ve really have given our teachers a lot of support and everything that they have asked for to proceed under the COVID umbrella and the hybrid model we advocated for computers for one-to-one technology ratio in the Elementary School.  We also per the request of our administration got all of our teachers new laptops so they could provide a more functional platform for the students, so I think we’ve definitely been very supportive of our teachers, but I have to say I also do it with a very cognizant mind of the taxpayer because I really understand you know the budget constraints in Halifax, it’s difficult and on a Regional Committee you almost have to be a louder voice because Halifax is a different animal than Kingston is and you really have to be a strong, vocal advocate for the taxpayer in Halifax, and in doing that also being mindful of what our students really need.  So no, I do not think it carries a particular bias, and I am very responsive to our community – parents reach out to me directly and via email, I’m always very responsive.
Andrews
The two different school systems ae unique in what they bring for requirements to School Committee Members – negotiations at Silver Lake lasted for 13 months, 14 months, something like that and they’re actually continuing right now because of the MOA, so are you going to have time, if you’re selected, to possibly be part of that subcommittee because that’s an area right now where we have a couple of members with conflicts of time and I think the balance of membership and activity on those committees needs to be reviewed.  So, would you have time to step up into a busy subcommittee?
Schmaling

Yes, I alluded to the fact that I had a job interview on Monday which I’m hoping goes well, and I made it clear to them that I hold a public office that is important to me, and also made it clear to them that I have children and so they made it clear to me that the schedule that they will give me is very flexible and it can be shifted around so I will make time for any commitments.  This is a crucial time for all our committees in Town right now and I understand the whole MOA negotiation thing we went through in Halifax, I imagine it’s a little bit more complex being a Regional District in Silver Lake because you have different voices from different perspectives, but short answer is yes.
Schmaling

Gordon, you did not ask your favorite question about if we go to Town Meeting, which I can very strongly say I have been to not only every Town Meeting but every Special Town Meeting since I moved to this Town eleven years ago.
Hatch 

Just so everyone knows that MOA is the Memorandum of Agreement that Silver Lake had to negotiate with the Teachers Union to cover the nuances outside the contract for what the new responsibilities and expectations were for teaching under the COVID umbrella. 
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Millias
What is your position/thoughts on going back to school full-time?
Schmaling

I have been a very strong and vocal advocate of a full five-day in-person return.  In fact, I made the motion on the floor for the Elementary to return March 22nd.   I see it in my sophomore – her mental health is not where it should be and I see the physical aspect of it with my sixth grader.  
Schmaling

I want to thank you all for your time and consideration this evening.
Marline Amedee
Amedee
I have been in Halifax for about almost two years now.  I am a mother, a social worker for Children and Family Services and a small business owner.  I have been flirting with the interest of serving as a Board member since I have moved here.  I filled out an application a year ago for both the Halifax Elementary and Silver Lake School Committees.  I want to serve as a Board member because I believe that the budget is an issue for all cities and towns in Massachusetts right now because we are having an unprecedented moment.  I want to be part of that conversation, to bring a fresh idea, new opinion and see how I can support that and work with teachers and administrators to see how we can serve our community better.  Also, I want the children in Silver Lake to have the same experience that I had growing up – I had school where people genuinely cared for you and helped you through things that were going on in your family lives.  Many students right now struggling with all kinds of challenges at home and those challenges affect them in school as well, so we want to have people in school to help them support them through those challenges, especially during COVID, we see a lot of mental health issues, we see a lot of behaviors, so we need a school system that is strong, that has all the resources that they need to assist families and teachers.  My ideas will bring a new perspective to school and my background will bring new perspective to the school system and help coordinate those services and the needs of the children. 
Garron
With your background what do you think you bring to the committee? 
Amedee

I am a social worker and think that a big thing that I can bring to the table, working with everyone, working with the resources in the community, reaching out to the parents and working with the teachers and administration.  This is a skill that I have because I have been doing it for a long time right now and bring that social work to the table also.  
Hatch 

Given your background as a social worker, from a social, emotional perspective what are you seeing on how do we deal with the social/emotional well-being of our students when we are under budget constraints? 
Amedee
One thing that we can do if we cannot do any more hiring, is we can train teachers in mental health – give them the skill that they need so that they can support the kids at school.  It is not going to be a one thing fits all, but it will be a process.  That is one way to minimizing your budget.
Andrews
Where this position is going to be for two months, how fast can you come up to speed on a budget where we only have about two weeks to work with it.  
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Amedee

I am a fast learner and have the time to pick up whatever is left undone so anything you throw at me I can do.  Again, as a social worker that is a skill that you need to know because if you are put situation that is very uncomfortable you have to adjust.  
Millias
In terms of going back to school full-time, what are your thoughts on that?
Amedee

We must do everything possible to get our children back in the classroom in person, and also following up with the State guideline and prioritize the safety of everyone, teachers, students, and make sure that everyone is safe.  Children need to be in the classroom – it is very critical for the betterment of our children.  With safety in place, and I am very strong on that, I have a child myself that is 13 who needs to be in-person learning with his teachers and be with his friends.  They need that human connection to grow, emotionally and behaviorally but we need to do that safely.
Millias
Do you want to add anything?
Amedee

Thank you for your time and I hope I can be the next School Committee person, if not, you are going to see me on the campaign trail for the next two or three months.
Millias
At this point, if no one else has any questions or commentary, I will entertain motion to appoint or motion to put it off to another meeting or whatever the pleasure of the rest of the participants is.  Anyone care to make a motion of any type?  I should mention that there are only four of us voting, so it’s a 3-person vote to appoint. 
Hatch
Thanks to the three of you for stepping forward and again I know Summer has pulled papers; Jessica – I do not know if you have pulled papers or not; and Marline – it sounds like you’re going to.  What we are talking about tonight is just a two-month interim in a very busy time crunch kind of a couple of months, but the three-year term is a three-year term and I encourage you to pull papers and go forward with your interest with joining our committee.  Silver Lake has lost three members, counting the Halifax member, in the last ten months.  It is very challenging and extremely rewarding.  The crucial two things that the School Committee needs to tackle the next two months is the superintendent evaluation and the budget, given those two things I am going to make a motion for the appointment for the next two months to appoint Summer.  I do so because of Summer’s background and experience already with the budgets in the overall School Committee experience.  
Millias
Does anybody want to second that?
Andrews
I’ll second.
Millias
We have a motion and a second to appoint Summer Schmaling. 
Millias
We have a nominee, we have a motion and a second, if Summer were to receive three votes the voting is over obviously, and Summer would have the appointment.  And again, if that were to happen this is absolutely no reflection on the other two candidates.  This is a challenging time and I understand where Paula, sentiments are.  
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It would be really tough for anybody to get up to speed in the next two months, especially with everything we’re being challenged by.   Anyway, so having said that I am going to take a roll call vote, I’ll start with the School Committee first – Paula Hatch – I assume.
Hatch
Would be a ‘yes’
Millias
Gordon Andrews?
Andrews
yes
Millias
Troy Garron on the Board of Selectmen?
Garron
yes
Millias
We have now reached three votes; I’m going to add my vote as a ‘yes’ also for the reasons I started to enumerate.  
Moved by Hatch and seconded by Andrews, the following vote was taken to appoint Summer Schmaling to the Silver Lake Regional School Committee to fill the unexpired term:  
	Paula Hatch
	Silver Lake School Committee Member
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	Silver Lake School Committee Member
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	Board of Selectmen
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	Board of Selectmen
	Yes


Millias

It was a long time ago, but I served on the Regional School Committee and I am talking 40 years ago, but it is incredibly challenging to walk into this scenario at this late in the budget process.  I am not saying that the other two candidates would not be capable, but coming in knowing where the budgets are, having dealt with it this long, I think is incredibly important for the next couple of months.  And again, I would encourage you both to run for the position.  There is nothing better than new people on Boards and people that want to be on Boards as opposed to people being drafted to be on the Board.  I can remember dragging friends on Boards because we do not have anybody, and that is not what we are looking for, and this is so refreshing to have two candidates that really want to do this.  Again, thank you everybody for your participation, especially the candidates of course – I know it is a frustrating process and I just applaud you for coming forward. Please pull papers and run.  There are lots of positions in town – Fhe finance Committee is always looking for members.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Hatch, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:38 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
